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Standing Committee meetings:

Saturday 13 August, 12.00-14.30

Tuesday 16 August, 11.30-13.00

1st meeting

Attendees:

SC members: Ivanka Stricevic (Chair), Elena Corradini (Secretary/Treasurer), Leikny Haga Indergaard (Newsletter Editor), Lesley S.J. Farmer, Sook Hyeun Lee, Ingrid Bon, Ray Doiron, Annie Everall, Elsa Ramirez, Linda Koo Seen Lin, Linda Pavonetti

Corresponding members: John Y. Cole, Collence T. Chisita 

Observers: 12 observers

1. Welcomes and Apologies for Absence; Introduction of Members and Observers

Apologies came from Robert Sarjant, Sabine Uehlein, Lisa Krolak and Marion Koren. 

2. Approval of agenda

The agenda is approved unanimously by the attendees. 

3. Elections of the Officers – Chair and Secretary of the Section

The Chair points out that, according to the Rules of Procedure, a new chair and new secretary have to be elected. It is acknowledged that 11 Committee Members are present. The Chair reminds that only 2009-2011 and 2011-2013 committee members are eligible to vote, nominated and be nominated. The outgoing Chair announces the nomination of Leikny Haga Indergaard as a new Chair. From the committee there is no new nomination for this position. The voting procedure begins. Leikny Haga Indergaard receives 10 votes. She accepts to be the new Chair of the Section and thanks everybody for their votes.

After this, the outgoing Chair Ivanka Stricevic thanks all the committee members for their enthusiastic work and wishes a good work to the new Chair. She also briefly resumes the projects and activities carried out during her term as a Chair, and stresses the importance of teamwork and the contribution of all the SC members, corresponding members and observers. In fact, all observers coming to the meetings are invited to stay in touch also during the year, to provide new inputs to the Section's activities, help in organising them, writing articles for the Newsletter, or just to remain in contact for the future.

It is agreed that the outgoing Chair will remain the chair for the entire SC meeting. 

After that, the election of the Secretary takes place. Elena Corradini is eligible for another 2-year term, and the Chair underlines her contribution to the Section's activities. The ballot results in 10 votes in favour. The Secretary accepts the mandate and thanks everybody for their votes.

The outgoing Chair reminds that duties for Chairs and Secretaries are available on the IFLA website in the Officer's Corner.

4. Elections of Treasurer, Appointment of Information Officer and Newsletter Editor

The outgoing Chair points out that the position of Treasurer is to be held either by the Chair or the Secretary of the Section. It is also good to consider that in case the Treasurer is living outside the Euro-zone, it is more complicated to issue bills because of the fluctuant exchange rates. This makes the SC members approve the proposal of the Secretary holding also the position as Treasurer. In fact, the ballot results in 10 votes for the Secretary, who accepts also this mandate.

The outgoing Chair informs that Robert Sarjant has been re-elected in February 2011 so he is again eligible for the position of Information officer, which he has agreed to cover. The SC members approve this solution with 10 votes.

Prompted by the audience, the Chair explains the different roles between IFLA members, IFLA sections' members, IFLA committee sections' members, IFLA officers and sections' representatives. All these people do not have anything to do with IFLA HQ, inside every Section positions change all the time. Among committee members, people go under elections every two years. Every member of the Section can nominate people from the committee to be one of the officers. Each Standing Committee can have 11 to 20 members, who can have specific responsabilities. For instance, working on activities is part of  the mission and the strategic plan of the Section, and this can be done in many different ways. Either as a group or individually, or as a link to library associations in each represented country. It is a matter of sharing experiences, research, etc.  The SC is entitled to offer projects to IFLA GB, or PC. The most important thing is that any activity is carried out on a voluntary basis, no costs are covered by IFLA except the material costs for the realization and implementation of project and activities.

After this explanation, the Chair goes on with the discussion about the election of the new Newsletter Editor. The former, Leikny Haga Indergaard, is no more eligible for that position. The Chair asks for proposals and for candidates who are eligible, clarifying that it is not necessary to have a fancy newsletter like the one the Section had in the last few years. In fact, this solution is very expensive. At the same time, the Newsletter has to be distributed around the world in print format. Online is clearly cheaper, but it is underlined that our Section needs to have it printed for the sake of distribution in areas where technology is not widespread. Access could be a problem if the Newsletter would be only web based, especially for African countries, where it is really appreciated. The proposal is to keep it in print, in form of a bulletin. The Newsletter editor should work more on the content and not so much on design. The Chair asks for a volunteer or more volunteers that would care for the publication of 2 issues a year using just the administrative funds to distribute it (400 Euros, for postage). Until now, the expenses for the production of the copies were taken by the National Library of Norway, where the Newsletter editor worked. 

Dr. Lesley Farmer offers to volunteer for proofreading and editing, but stressed that her institution could not bear the expenses for publication.

Since there are no other suggestions, the Chair proposes to take some time to reflect on possible solutions until the 2nd meeting on Tuesday 16 August. She invites to appoint volunteers for collaboration.

5. Minutes and matters arising from previous SC meetings in Gothenburg 2010

No comments on the minutes on previous meetings, so it is agreed that they are approved.

6. Report from the Chair; Report from the Secretary-Treasurer

For organizational reasons, both reports are taken by the outgoing Chair.

The Chair reminds results from last year according to the Report, stressing that both Action Plan priorities have been met. She also underlines that this year's program has been very demanding, due to numerous table talk proposals to be evaluated and many communications to be held from the Secretary towards the would-be presenters and the actual presenters. Some of the first choices had also to be replaced because of problems some of the possible speakers had in attending the conference. Anyway, the program is very rich and the presence of one UNESCO representative has been finally ensured.

This year, the Section is supporting a symposium in Tunisia, that should have taken place in March but was shifted, for obvious security reasons, to 21-23 September 2011 in Tunis. At least two SC members will join the symposium (the outgoing and the new Chair of the Section) because they are listed as speakers in the programme and part of the organising committee of the symposium. Some other committee members are included in the program (Collence T. Chisita and Virginia Walter, outgoing SC member). Ingrid Parent, the new IFLA president, will open the symposium as a keynote.

This year the Section celebrates the 15th birthday. The Chair thanks John Cole, former Chair, for the contribution of an article on the history of the Section in the Newsletter. Now research on and promotion of reading are finally combined goals of the Section. Partnerships have been expanded, as it is underlined by John Cole himself.

As far as the Report on Budget is concerned, in 2010 there was an income (administrative fund) of 325 EUR, which was invested totally in the development and distribution of Section's Newsletter. In 2011 the income is of 400 EUR. The Chair goes on discussing expenditures and payments, suggesting that the Newsletter editor keeps the money for the production of the Newsletter, but this issue will be cleared up at the second SC meeting, when it will be decided on the new Newsletter Editor position. The money can be used on publicity material which always requires money and it is easily produced.

Since there are no questions about the Section's activities, the reports are approved.

The Chair informs that the report will be online in September and include developments as emerged during the conference. 
The chair’s written Annual Report 2010/11 is available on the section’s website.
7. Report from the Newsletter Editor

The Newsletter Editor thanks all for their valuable contributions, especially John Cole, who described in detail the history of the Section in its 15th anniversary. She also refers to the Committee about the covering of expenses and how copies were distributed all over the world. Articles are always welcome from anybody. She points out the need to decide for a new Editor, and maybe new ways to produce and deliver the Newsletter, which will be discussed further during the SC meetings. 

8. Report from Information coordinator

The Information coordinator suggested to use a blog. By the 2nd SC meeting the Section could come to a decision on the blog name, the blog description, the blog administrator name and email address. Three to four SC members should regularly feed posts to the blog. Lisa Krolak gave her collaboration to take this challenge and would work with Robert Sarjant. 

The discussion on the name for the blog is very lively and different ideas are brought to the attention of the attendees (Literacy and Reading Blog, Read On Blog, LiteRead Blog, Readers' Corner). Ray Doiron suggests tha the blog could take over part of the content of the Newsletter, and viceversa the content of the blog could be used for the new Newsletter - each member could be responsible at least for one or two contributions a year. Ingrid Bon adds that it would be good to put in a schedule, so that everyone is feeling responsible to contribute regularly. Annie Everall observes that anyone contributes to the blog during one or more given weeks a year. As far as content is concerned, Lesley Farmer indicates that the structure could be one page for events, one for publications, where every member could add whenever they hear about something, and maybe the Section could just use the blog and no more a newsletter, like the Information Literacy Section is doing. Ivanka Stricevic objects that the Information Literacy Section is more based on technology, while the Literacy and Reading Section is not. Ray Doiron opens up the discussion on the real differences between a blog and a newsletter regarding the directions to focus, the purpose, etc. There is a need for clarity on these matters before working on that.

Ivanka Stricevic stresses that the major difference between the two communication tools is the format and how to enable people to access. Annie Everall underlines that newsletters and blogs are read for different purposes. Ivanka Stricevic comments that a lot of information will have to overlap, but the richness of the blog allows for feedback and discussion, while the Newsletter cannot provide this kind of collaboration between the Section and the readers.

Lesley Farmer adds that a website has a more organisational purpose, while the blog is a tool good for timely things, and a Newsletter is more useful for articles. All these tools have a good distribution of information.

John Cole argues that one of the criteria to choose content for the Newsletter is to ask what is lasting – the Section should start with the blog, then edit and select contents from that for the Newsletter. An assignment for the Editor could be promoting the content in different parts of the world, not only the prominent parts. Gaynor Eyre comments that print material promotes the Section's activities better than a blog, which in her opinion allows communication between members or affiliates, but a printed Newsletter is like a showcase, more visible. Leikny Haga Indergaard backs this opinion and adds that the Newsletter Editor can refuse articles because of content, while this is more difficult for a blog. 

The SC members agree that Gaynor will contact Robert Sarjant to tell him the suggestions emerged during the discussion.

The Chair suggests that an agreement on continuing a printed version of the newsletter is needed. At the 2nd meeting the Section shall decide about who is going to work on this. Anyway, it is agreed to support Robert Sarjant's idea for the blog and offer help. The first group to trace directions for the blog would include Ray Doiron, Annie Everall, Elsa Ramirez, Lesley Farmer, and Lisa Krolak. The SC members agree on this matter. 
The Information Coordinator’s written report is included in the section’s Annual Report 2010-2011.
9. Report from the Leadership Forum

The Meeting of Chairs and Secretaries with GB and PC members are reported briefly:

· all IFLA WLIC participants are asked to wear conference badges all the time when inside the buildings and facilities hosting the conference, while it is not necessary – and in some cases not advisable – to wear badges when in the city or surroundings to avoid unnecessary attention;

· the use of social media is welcome, and to be notified to the conference secretariat;

· the Internet is available throughout the facilities thanks to the sponsor Elsevier;

· the attendees are invited to inform the secretariat about their lodging address, so that IFLA organizing committee can get reimbursement by the Tourist Office and cover expenses.

One representative of the Section's committee will attend the IFLA Presidential Theme on Tuesday 9.30-12.45, scheduled at the same time of the Section's 2nd SC meeting.

In April 2012 there will be a Presidential Meeting in Vancouver, Canada. Everybody is welcome and invited to attend.

The PC and GB are planning to create an IFLA publications repository. The PC plans to work on it to have papers organised better (with metadata, and searchable).

The Section should talk about one priority activity towards next year. The IFLA HQ collects all priority activities from the Sections, so the Strategic Plan is developed through the action plans of the sections. 

10. Reports on the projects

The Section has two projects, one financed by IFLA and successfully completed, which is the publication of guidelines on literacy promotion as a professional report (no. 125). The report is free to download from the IFLA website. Some flyers, and a poster have been produced to promote this publication. Lesley Farmer will be presenting it in the poster area. After the conference, the poster, which illustrates the Section's activity and the publication, will be given to the new Section's Chair to be used as a promotion tool for the Section. The flyers can be uploaded on the website. The new Chair suggests to bring the poster to IFLA events, like the Tunis symposium, and other events in future. 

Ingrid Bon points out a mistake on the leaflet, and it is agreed that it shall be reprinted with corrections before being distributed widely.

One of the observers, Kosi Kedem (Ghana Library Association Board), asks if in the future the Section could develop a project about literacy in Saharian Africa. The Chair invites the attendee to wait for an answer at the 2nd SC meeting, when this topic will be discussed.

The Chair reports on project funds (see file sent by Ivanka), about translations already done and the translations still under work. There were some problems with the Chinese translation (mandarin), because the National Associations have the copyright on IFLA translations. The Section has 50 EUR from the budget for ensuring proofreading from a member of the Chinese Association, so that the translation can be approved by the IFLA HQ. The new Chair shall contact the Chinese Association and go on with this issue. The SC members agree on this matter. 

The second project was the cooperation under a Memorandum of Understanding between IFLA, IRA, IBBY in 2005. For IFLA, two sections were entitled to work on that (LIR, CHYA). By now, one activity which is working is the exchange of free registrations for the conferences between IFLA and IBBY. Connections with IRA have been very difficult. Now the Section can try to go on working with IBBY alone. The idea of creating a joint reading database was discussed from Quebec onwards, but it was finally decided that it had to be called differently, and ended up in the IFLA success stories database, in part - but not yet visible. The problem is that the database is not used, and there are no entries under flags on reading promotion. The Chair admits that this project has failed if evaluated on the basis of the initial goals.

Linda Pavonetti observes that only the search engine works, but there are not many entries in general, and it is not only a problem of our Section. Ingrid Bon adds that the real problem is in promoting this database, and that it is too early to pledge for insuccess. It is necessary to start promotion on how to use, how to add materials. Ivanka Stricevic notes that the database search works only if there is a direct link to the materials. The database link should be put to the front page, to be really visible. Ingrid Bon agrees on that, stressing that things take time to work. The Chair proposes to send a request to IFLA through Ingrid Bon, to put a direct link on the front page, and tha all SC members should at least contribute with one project, program, or whatever. Then exchange links with IBBY, which could do the same.

A deadline for contributions is set in two months from the meeting.

There is a new project jointly agreed among IBBY, IFLA Children and Young Adults Section, and IFLA Litearcy and Reading Section. It is a project about picture books about which there will be an extra meeting on Monday 15 August, to which following members are appointed: Linda Pavonetti, Lesley Farmer, Annie Everall, Linda Koo Seen Lin. 

11. San Juan conference schedule and discussion on session's organisation

All members agree to be in the appointed room 15 minutes before the beginning of the Session. Everybody is invited to help with table talks. Each of the SC members will have a table to help with (the person will stay with one speaker). Facilitators will stay at the same table. People will refer to Annie Everall for wrap-up. Each table will have the corresponding number on it. Every 15 minutes people will move from one table to another. The time schedule allows for three moves altogether. Ivanka Stricevic will present the keynote speaker, whose paper is on the website. The Chair reminds the SC members to take care of participants and distribute them the structure of the session. 

12. Working groups for the Helsinki Conference (2012) planning and for future projects

It is agreed that the starting working group for the Helsinki conference in 2012 and future projects is composed by Ray Doiron, Leikny Haga Indergaard, and Elena Corradini. Anyone wishing to join the group is invited to contact them.

13. Information from the IBBY Representative – Co-operation under the Memorandum of Understanding (MoU)

Linda Pavonetti (IBBY and ALA representative) reports on IBBY activities and groups. IBBY is made of 75 national sections, among which Cambodia (a useful piece of information in planning towards the 2013 conference), and 9 individual members. Linda Pavonetti is vice-president of the IBBY. Liz Page is the executive secretary in Basel, Switzerland. IBBY has several different functions. The website, www.ibby.org, lists all programs and projects. Since 2006 there are four projects running in different countries. Many international and regional conferences have been organised, the next one being in South Africa at the end of August. The speaker invites everybody to collaborate actively to IBBY.

The Chair thanks the IBBY Representative and invites attendees to a round of final questions or comments. As far as the former question regarding Africa is concerned, the Chair points out that SC members can share expertise, establish connections, open channels. What the Section can do, is offer expertise and help connections, advocate for libraries, literacy, reading. If there are concrete ideas about projects that could be sponsored or partnered by the Section with other institution, it is agreed that attendees could come with the proposals, to be discussed, and only on the basis of SC members' agreement in a formal meeting, the Chair can apply for funds from IFLA HQ. The final proposal is to stay in contact, be engaged, and work in teams to ensure best results.

At 14.30 the meeting is closed.

2nd meeting

Attendees:

SC members: Ivanka Stricevic, Elena Corradini, Leikny Haga Indergaard, Lesley Farmer, Ray Doiron, Linda Pavonetti, Annie Everall, Linda Koo Seen Lin, Elsa Ramirez, Sook Hyeun Lee

Corresponding members: John Cole, Mariétou Diongue Diop, Collence T. Chisita

Observers: 5 observers

14. Discussion about future projects (report from the working group)

The discussion is carried out on the following issues:

a) Publication of Tunisia symposium

It is acknowledged that the conference is an important event for IFLA, and that the papers shall be disseminated widely through a printed publication, which will not necessarily exclude an online version. The publication should be better printed locally in Tunisia, as to ensure also cost reduction and affordability of the proceedings for the wide audience. The alternative would be that IFLA proceeds with the publication, either in the Professional Report Series (not good for conference proceedings), or through the official publishing house (DeGruyter), but with higher costs which would decrease considerably the possibility for a wide audience to have access to the proceedings, particularly from the African countries.

b) Thinking about new projects on literacy for the next year or years.

Annie Everall reports the ideas from the working group on this issue. On the whole, five ideas were brought to the attention of the SC meeting attendees:

1. a publication;

2. a module on LIR on the website;

3. a report to be used as a basis of Helsinki 2012 WLIC;

4. a report on parent partnerships and libraries – exploring its feasibility in the next months towards IFLA 2012-2013;

5. a project on picturebooks, choosing a top ten list from various countries, preparing an exhibition, a catalogue, towards an event which would put together IBBY and IFLA in 2012.

It is observed that some of the projects need money, some do not need money to be carried out. A formal project proposal is needed for the projects that need money from IFLA HQ.

The most interesting proposal, which can be realised in cooperation with the IFLA CHYA Section and IBBY is the Project on Picturebooks. In this project everybody could participate, and it could be used by sister libraries. Other positive outcomes of this project would be an increasing knowledge about picturebooks in  other countries and the possibility to generate interest towards creating basic collections in libraries across the world, which would reflect the likings of the public, mediated through the librarians' experiences. 

Annie Everall announces that she will send a draft around about the project, on which she has already been working with representatives of IFLA CHYA and IBBY (among which Linda Pavonetti, also a LIR SC member). She anticipates that the books should be indicated in their original language, should be of excellent printing quality, and convey positive messages. It will be necessary also to indicate basic bibliographical information,  and a 100 words review in English. Essentially, the books to be chosen will preferably reflect the culture of the original country.

After this introduction, the SC members start discussing on the project, which could be quite a challenge, as Ray Doiron points out. In fact, many questions come from the SC members about:

· which procedure is to be followed to select the picturebooks from each country (Ray Doiron);

· if the lists would be better named “favourite classics” or “10 favourite picturebooks” instead of “top ten” (John Cole);

· how seriously shall the invitation be taken if there is no formal invitation to suggest these books (Leikny Haga Indergaard, Lesley Farmer);

· how many countries will be reached, and how (Lesley Farmer);

· which are the expected major outcomes of the project and impact, considering that IBBY purposes are different from IFLA LIR SC purposes (Ivanka Stricevic);

Annie Everall and Linda Pavonetti answer partly to these questions with following remarks:

· The 2nd CHYA SC meeting will be attended by LIR SC representatives, so that the state of procedure development will be defined and reported;

· Picturebooks should be chosen by librarians, not others;

· A formal invitation letter will be sent to every National Library Association to invite to collect the lists all over the world by December;

· There will be one contact for each country;

· The major expected outcome is a catalogue, that will enable to make choices and select literature, a tool to share exchanges between sister libraries, that can be made available online as a bibliography;

Final comments included:

· the appreciation of this project, deemed very good for library educators, for comparative studies of children's literature, even for the possibility that publishers of each country will be represented in an online bibliography, although they won't possibly agree about having their texts digitized online (Lesley Farmer);

· an invitation to check that chosen books would have translations in other parts of the world, a clear sign of their significance beyond the country's cultural boundaries (Linda Pavonetti).

Finally, Ivanka Stricevic recommends that at the 2nd SC CHYA meeting the LIR SC representatives ask the involved colleagues about strategy, methodology, technical issues, and the kind of formal work that is necessary, because it should be clear that the promoters cannot be responsible for all the books  that will be suggested by colleagues all around the world and then included in the catalogue. Some issues about which clarity is needed are the role of the Section, what is expected in terms of collaboration and publicity.

The new Chair, Leikny Haga Indergaard, suggests that the LIR Section be a support for the project of the CHYA Section and IBBY. 

Linda Pavonetti raises a question about the covering of costs for printing the catalogue. IBBY recommendations are to keep it online rather than published on paper, because of the costs. But publishers could be ready to support if prompted to do so.

Ivanka Stricevic suggests that this is one of the questions to be discussed at the 2nd CHYA SC meeting, before writing the final call for contributions, where roles of the partners should be clearly stated.

Linda Pavonetti's proposal is to have an open session at the IFLA 2012 WLIC, and asks which kind of session could be organised.

Leikny Haga Indergaard says that maybe it could be a joint session with the CHYA Section and suggests Annie Everall to explore this possibility.

Ivanka Stricevic observes that if the Section intends to apply for money from IFLA HQ for the Tunis Symposium, the application for this second project should come from the CHYA Section.

Leikny Haga Indergaard agrees with this observation.

The SC members approve as projects for the next year the publication of the Tunis Symposium with application for funds from the IFLA HQ and the picturebooks projects in collaboration with the CHYA Section and IBBY. For this second project, application for funds will be made by the CHYA Section, unless differently agreed by all representatives involved.

15. Conference planning and discussion: Helsinki 2012

Ray Doiron reports from the working group. Starting by the Tunis project proceedings, and considering also former programs of the Section, the program of the next IFLA Session is to relaunch on intergenerational literacy and continue on this, highlighting the importance of parents and literacy. The proposed title for the Session at the IFLA WLIC 2012 in Helsinki is the following:

“LIBRARIES FOR LITERACY: LINKING GENERATIONs, EMPOWERING COMMUNITIES”.

In fact, we shall consider that Finland is the leader in PISA results, and the role of public libraries in communities is very strong. This context is particularly appropriate for the proposed theme to be explored. The Section will need to search for someone in Finland as a keynote speaker, among the connections already existing or through these. For a change, the Session could be organised with three papers and examples of projects from around the world, like programs that communities are doing to reflect the theme, intended as programs on extended family literacy.

Ray Doiron, Linda Pavonetti and Ivanka Stricevic agree to prepare the call for papers and care for the review process. 

Ivanka Stricevic observes that the keynote speaker could speak about general intergenerational issues and an invited speaker could talk about PISA results and procedures. The Tunis Symposium could bring insight on the kind of issues to be tackled during the session and consequently work on the call for paper.

Leikny Haga Indergaard suggests that the keynote speaker could be Ingrid Parent, the IFLA President. 

As far as the structure of the Session is concerned, the Section has two hours at disposal if not linking to other Sections, and this means that there could be one-two invited speakers and three-four speakers. We could have extra time for promotion of proceedings of the Tunis Symposium, that have to be scheduled in a different slot of time. 

Ray Doiron hints that the Session could be an overview of the themes discussed in the Tunis Symposium.

After that, Leikny Haga Indergaard puts already forward the necessity of finding contacts for the 2013 WLIC, which will be in Indonesia, and Lesley Farmer suggests to link with the IASL Conference which will be organised in the area.

Before closing this point, it is made clear that the following SC members will be responsible for the named projects and plans:

· Annie Everall will follow the project about picturebooks;

· Ivanka Stricevic will follow the proceedings of the Tunis Symposium;

· Ray Doiron will follow the preparation of the Session for IFLA 2012.

At this point, Kosi Kedem of the Ghana Library Board is addressed to solve their problem in finding experts to promote and teach kids on literacy. The discussion among the SC members brings to the acknowledgement that a training program could be organised on the promotion of reading and reading skills, but only if the Ghana Library Board asks officially for a training person for a group of people across the country. Costs will have to be covered by local sponsorship and then a representative from the Section could go and teach the program. Ray Doiron declares his availability and asks to be informed by the SC members about papers on literacy promotion.

Lesley Farmer reminds that IFLA has developed a program on building better associations, with materials online, and available speakers that can go to countries, providing training on literacy and reading.

Leikny Haga Indergaard suggests to go on with the formal duties and to work on this again in the coming months. 

Ivanka Stricevic adds that this could be a project for the next year, offering some kind of co-sponsoring, following the request from the Ghana Library Board of organising a seminar or workshop in Ghana, related to the Section's work, and some kind of expertise from the SC could help in the workshop. In this way the Section could support the workshop, and IFLA would give approval to use its official logo, raising the issue to the international level. The Section has lots of contacts of people who could come. The IFLA SC could share expertise, publicity, materials, and would possibily financing proceedings afterwards. These ideas would be developed betweeen 2012 and 2013. In the meantime, the Ghana Library Board should decide about the approach, send to the new Chair information, so that the Section can decide and give an official answer. 

The representative of the Ghana Library Board, Kosi Kedem, thanks the SC members for their proposal. Linda Pavonetti adds that IBBY has granted an award to an organisation in Ghana, and suggests to link to it.

16. Strategic Plan

Ivanka Stricevic explains that the Section should define at least 1-2 priority activities for next year, that should be consistent to IFLA Strategic Plan. Last year's priorities were the Session program with UNESCO and the publication of the Professional Report No. 125. The past Chair suggests to do the following:

1. focus on the role of libraries towards intergenerational dialogue on social cohesion towards 2012;

2. have as a priority next year project, that is, the publication of proceedings (Tunis Symposium).

Both suggestions are something that can be measured (the conference program outcomes in terms of participation and the publication of proceedings in terms of a physical outcome).

There is general agreement on these suggestions and the SC members approve them as next year's priorities.

17. International Symposium in Tunisia

Ivanka Stricevic gives details on the Symposium's program, led under the auspices of  FENABIL and with a subcommittee coordinated by our contact Ahmed. In this moment the SC members have to agree and determine very clearly the Section's responsibility regarding the symposium.

It is agreed that following people are responsible for the Section:

- Ivanka Stricevic (being in the program committee)

- Leikny Haga Indergaard (being in the scientific committee)

As far as the way in which the symposium will be organised, there has been communication from the local organisers, but not in the standard ways we would expect. Ingrid Parent accepted to give the keynote to the symposium, being aware that North-African French-speaking countries are under-represented inside IFLA and other organisations. There is no way to know in advance about the quality of the papers, but we will have two representatives of the Section and an outgoing SC member, Virginia Walter, will attend the symposium as a speaker and will be supported by the US Embassy. This embassy will support also two other participants from the US. We know that there will be at least these participants: Leikny, Ivanka, Ingrid Parent, and Virginia Walter. The SC members agree that this will suffice as a guarantee for a high-level symposium. 

18. San Juan conference evaluation

The Chair invites Annie Everall to share the final impressions on the Session organised for the San Juan conference with the attendees. After suggesting to draft a report about the Session, Annie refers that there were interesting communalities from every table and that not only the audience, but the speakers themselves were absolutely enthusiastic about how things developed during the session. There were about 120 attendees at the beginning of the session and about 80 at the end, a success compared to parallel sessions running at the same time. 

19. Selection of the paper to be publish to IFLA Journal

Since it is difficult to choose among the different papers, the Chair suggests to think about it and send a reminder in two weeks' time.

20. Any other business or report

The major issue is to find a new Newsletter Editor. The Chair suggests not to start with the blog this year, but next one. Lesley Farmer, Annie Everall and Linda Koo Seen Lin are ready to help with editing and proofreading. Until now, the administrative fund has covered postage for 250 copies. It must be checked if the 56 Section's members do really need a hardcopy if the Newsletter is online. 

Further, a decision about next issue has to be taken. It is agreed that it should include information about the  evaluation of this year's conference, the selected papers and the outcomes.  

Ivanka Stricevic reminds that there are two events where the Section has to be active, at least with short communications: the LITCAM conference in Germany, and the celebrations of the Russian Academy of Education (our contact is Marina Novikova).

Lesley Farmer reminds the SC members to give inputs and comments for the YALSA Research Agenda, that is going to be published soon.

After these brief final communications, the Chair thanks everybody for their attention and contributions and wishes to meet all together again at the Helsinki 2012 IFLA Conference in  August 2012.

Elena Corradini, The LiR Section Secretary and Treasurer

